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A meeting of the Faculty Board was held at the

Faculty of Occupational Medicine

69 – 73 Theobalds Road, London, WC1

on

Wednesday 11 April 2012
Minutes: 12/120 - 221
Present

Dr O H Carlton
President (in the Chair)

Professor R M Agius
by teleconference

Professor P S Burge

Dr B Dooris

Dr H Gallagher-Alagha
Dr R V Johnston

Dr P W J McIlroy

Dr Graeme Nicholson
Professor Keith Palmer
Dr S J Ryder
by teleconference

Dr S C Sheard

Dr P G Verow
In attendance
Ms N Coates
Chief Executive
Dr M R Groom
Treasurer-Elect

Ms M Elphinstone
Examinations Co-ordinator (for Items 14.3 & 14.4)

Mrs K L Harris
Head of Finance and Membership (For Items 6)

Ms F M Quinn
Head of Governance and Corporate Secretariat
	1
	Welcome


	
	Dr Carlton welcomed everyone to the meeting, and particularly Dr Mark Groom as Treasurer-Elect.
120


	2
	Apologies for absence



	
	Apologies were received from Sir Richard Thompson, Dr Marjorie Greasley, Mrs Barbara Harrison, Dr Ioana Kennedy, Ms Sarah Page, and Drs Julia Smedley, Mike Tidley and Martin Tohill.
121


	3
	Declaration of interest



	
	Board members were reminded of the need to declare any interests relevant to the business on the agenda, at the appropriate point in the meeting.
122


	Rob Thornton joined the meeting for Item 14.2 which was taken at this point.




	4
	Minutes



	
	The minutes of the Board meeting held on 11 January 2012 were AGREED and signed by the Chair as a true record of the proceedings.
123


	5
	Matters arising



	
	A list of matters arising not covered elsewhere on the agenda, with action taken or to be taken, was circulated.
124


	6
	Reports on financial and related matters


	Katie Harris, Head of Finance and Membership, joined the meeting for this item.



	6.1
	Management letter from Kingston Smith [Document B12/31]: a draft of the management letter from Kingston Smith, following completion of their audit, had been circulated with the agenda for information.  This set out the basis on which they had conducted the audit and their main findings, which were, overall, satisfactory, although one significant point had been raised in relation to VAT, and to which the Board had been alerted at the January Board meeting.
125



	
	The problem related to a discrepancy between the VAT liability as recorded in the Faculty’s Sage accounting software package and that in the VAT return to HMRC.  A thorough review of postings to Sage by Kingston Smith had identified that VAT had not been reconciled and cleared down at the end of each quarter in Sage leading to an over-recovery of VAT going back to March 2010, which had not been picked up in the 2010 audit.  The over-recovery of around £11,000 was now reflected in the accounts, as presented to the Board, and would be repaid in the next quarter’s VAT return due by the end of April.
126



	
	Appended to the letter was a list of six points (relating to: authorisation of invoices and BACS payments, dilapidation accrual, enterprise control account, removal of old assets, staff conflict of interests, and, as referred to above, VAT liability) raised during the audit, for management attention.  A revised version of this section was tabled, showing the responses made to Kingston Smith with the action taken or to be taken to address the points raised.
127



	
	The management letter also drew to the Trustees’ attention the following audit matters of governance interest:  Agency Worker Regulations and temps employed for more than 12 weeks; data protection and third party data breaches; mobile computing; withdrawal of UK General Accepted Accounting Practice (GAAP); and more pensions reform.
128



	6.2
	Letter of representation [Document B12/32]: the draft letter of representation, as provided by the auditors, was agreed and the President and Chief Executive were AUTHORISED to sign this on behalf of the Faculty.
129


	6.3
	Statutory accounts for the year ended December 2011 [Document B12/33 Annex 1]: the Treasurer presented the statutory audited accounts for 2011.  Although these showed a deficit of £185,033 over the year, excellent control of expenditure on charitable activities and governance costs had resulted in an operational surplus of the order of £16,000.  The deficit resulted from having spent a considerable amount from restricted funds, the income for which had been received in the previous year.
130



	
	The accounts were APPROVED in principle by the Board, subject to the correction of the casting errors highlighted in the circulated version of the accounts.  The President and Treasurer were authorised to sign the accounts once the errors had been corrected and the final version had been circulated to Trustees for final approval.
131

ACTION: FMQ



	6.4
	Accounts for year to end March 2012 [Document B12/34]: A summary of the financial position for the first quarter of 2012 was tabled.  Katie Harris explained that there had been a slight change of format with year to date figures shown against year-end forecast figures.  In addition, a second sheet gave a log of items of expenditure in 2012 which were unbudgeted (and expected losses of budgeted income) which already totalled in excess of £19,000 for the first three months of the year, showing how easily the original budgeted surplus of around £23,000 was lost.
132



	
	Unbudgeted expenditure included: meetings of the Strategy group, with the Society of Occupational Medicine and with the Irish Faculty; the President’s trip to ICOH in Mexico; a contingency of £1250 in case the Faculty decided to join the Work Foundation; termination of the franking machine contract, for longer term gains of a cheaper system; late costs relating to the e-newsletter; a speaker’s expenses for the dissertation training day; and costs of the new Director of Quality Improvement.  In addition there were up-front costs of a Responsible Officer, but it was noted that the post should be self-funding, going forward.  
133



	
	The Executive Committee had agreed that any further unbudgeted expenditure must have Treasurer’s approval and the matter would be kept under close scrutiny with monthly reports to the Executive Committee and Board.
134



	
	On a more positive note, it was anticipated that some £40,000 of the Department of Health funding might be carried into 2013.
135


	6.5
	2012 subscription run and membership numbers [Document BG12/35]: Katie Harris tabled a report setting out the current subscribing membership numbers, broken down by membership category and location, together with the total subscription income of £466,604 to be invoiced for the subscription year commencing 1 April 2012.
136



	6.6
	Investments: In light of current levels of cash on deposit and at the bank/in hand, together with the influx of annual subscription payments totalling around £450,000 by the end of June, Katie Harris sought the Board’s advice as to where this sum might be invested.  Interest rates were very low and, as mentioned at the last meeting, there was a need to factor in spreading investments across several organisations, because of the £85,000 limit guaranteed by the Government should the institution fail.
137

ACTION: ALL



	
	Raymond Agius suggested taking advice from the Royal College of Physicians, but the Treasurer pointed out that he did benchmark against other Colleges across a range of issues, at the biannual College and Faculty Treasurers’ meetings, but the Faculty’s funds were very small compared to those of the Colleges.
138



	
	The Board had agreed an investment policy at the January meeting, but Mark Groom was asked to consider the question of investment principles as to what percentage should be held in low risk, high risk, and so on.
139

ACTION: MRG



	Katie Harris left the meeting at this point



	7
	Annual meeting


	7.1
	Annual Report [Document B12/33]: a draft of the Annual Report and Accounts had been circulated.  This was largely complete although missing a section on the Ethics Committee, under Professional Development and Standards, the Treasurer’s report, and three representative reports in Annex 2.
140



	
	The Board APPROVED the report provisionally, subject to circulation of the final complete document, with corrected accounts (as detailed above), for final electronic approval.
141

ACTION: FMQ



	
	Board members were asked to notify any corrections, typographical errors, etc to Frances Quinn.
142

ACTION: ALL



	7.2
	Annual meeting: Nicky Coates reminded the Board that the Annual Meeting was on 23 May, this year at the Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, and encouraged all members to attend.  This year, for the first time, an Ask the President Q&A session was being trialled.
143



	8
	Report on objectives [Document B12/36]



	
	Nicky Coates presented her paper.  This set out what had been agreed by the Executive Committee, following discussion at the January Board as to how the objectives should be presented in the Annual Report and used as an operational management plan.
144



	
	The Executive Committee had agreed to add an extra column to the risk document, to indicate residual risk, as proposed by Steve Ryder at the January Board.
145



	9
	Strategy Group


	
	The President reported that the Strategy Group had now met twice, with one face to face meeting and one teleconference, and five group members were each leading on a particular area of work: internal communications; the unique selling point for occupational physicians; the vision and mission; opportunities for the Faculty in the context of the Health and Social Care Act; and a review of stakeholder mapping.  The aim was to give a provisional report to the Annual General Meeting and then report to the Board in July, having presented the draft outcomes for review by the Executive Committee in May.
146


	
	Barbara Harrison was leading the work to review the vision and mission statement, the latter being too long and wordy.  She would be canvassing the views of Board members.  The aim was to develop headline objectives which were measurable and against which the Board could report year on year.
147


	
	A further meeting of the Strategy Group was planned for the week before the Annual General Meeting, to involve Dame Carol Black and focussing on how the Faculty could adapt in the changing political and financial environment.
148


	10
	ICOH



	
	The President reported on her recent visit to Mexico for the 30th triennial World Congress on Occupational Health, and thanked the Faculty for providing support for this trip.  This had afforded excellent networking opportunities and the chance to meet and hear inspirational speakers who were real world leaders in occupational health.  Most attendees had been presenting papers, in 12 concurrent sessions: Ira Madan had been chairing a session and presenting and David Coggon had been participating also.  The 31st Congress would be held in Seoul, South Korea in 2015 and the 32nd in Dublin, Ireland in 2018.
149


	11
	Representatives’ reports



	11.1
	Scotland [Document B12/53]: Dr Ryder presented his written report, which had been circulated and covered training, the Scottish Academy of Medical Royal Colleges and his successor on the Board.
150



	
	The Board was encouraged to see that four NHS, NES-funded training posts had been advertised, attracting seven applicants.  Dr Ryder said Alastair Leckie (as occupational medicine specialty training lead on NES) had submitted a paper to NES about the need for more trainees.
151


	
	The Board noted the list of issues under consideration by the Scottish Academy, which including an early paper on revalidation and remediation and the Practitioner Health Programme (providing healthcare to doctors in Scotland) which was well accepted and had put occupational health on the map with the second and third tiers of the service.
152


	
	In response to a question as to whether an individual, having been seen by occupational health, would be fast tracked to a psychiatrist or other specialist, or put on the waiting list, Dr Ryder said that for mental health issues the individual would be fast-tracked to a psychiatrist attached to the occupational health department.
153


	11.2
	Wales [Document B12/37]: Dr Tidley’s report, which had been circulated, was received.  This covered the national occupational health service, workforce and training, the Academy of Medical Royal Colleges in Wales and the Denis D’Auria Memorial Prize
154


	
	It was noted that the Board would need to appoint a new FOM representative on the Welsh Academy towards the year end, when Mike Tidley’s membership ended.


155



	
	The President reported that there had been separate correspondence about the funding of the Welsh Academy.  A tiered arrangement was to be put in place, which should make it affordable for the Faculty.
156



	11.3
	Northern Ireland [Document B12/51]: Dr Tohill’s report, which had been circulated, was received.  This covered education, doctors in difficulty and specialty recruitment, the private sector training post referred to at the previous meeting now going to a fourth advertisement round, in line with the timing of national recruitment.
157


	11.4
	Specialist/Specialty Registrars [Document B12/52]: Dr Gallagher-Alagha presented his written report, which had been circulated.  This covered the pass rates for the Part 2 Membership examination, matters from the Academy Assessment Committee (including: the GMC consultation on examinations and the impact of the proposed limit on the number of attempts; the GMC desire for more equality between Colleges and Faculties over appeal processes and whether grounds for appeal should allow candidates to challenge examiner judgement or only procedural matters); and education and training in the Health and Social Care Actl.  
158


	
	Education and training issues had not feature in the original Bill, but whilst that had changed, the detail of the education and training arrangements did not form part of the primary legislation.  Professor Palmer pointed out that it would be good for training and recruitment in occupational medicine if training were made part of Service Level Agreements under commissioning.
159



	11.5
	Regional Specialty Advisers (RSAs): Dr Nicholson had nothing to report as there had been no RSAs meetings since the last Board meeting, the next one being scheduled for May, the day before the Annual Meeting.
160


	12
	Government matters



	12.1
	Health and Social Care Act: The President reported to the Board that the Bill had been enacted into law at the end of March.  As mentioned earlier in the meeting, one of the Strategy Group’s strands of work was its impact for the Faculty.
161



	
	One proposal was for a virtual ‘national clinical commissioning advice centre’ comprising the clinical leads for commissioning from each College or Faculty.  Richard Preece had been appointed as the Faculty’s lead in view of his involvement in commissioning occupational health in the NHS.  Advice to Faculty members about local commissioning groups was being drafted.
162


	
	Peter Verow said that a paper was due out that week from NHS Health at Work about regional structures and link up with occupational health.  It was noted that Postgraduate Deans would move into Local Education and Training Boards (LETBs), but that as there were more LETBs than Deans, some Postgraduate Deans might have a portfolio outside their own LETB.
163



	
	Steve Ryder reminded the Board that the Health and Social Care Act did not apply in Scotland but the Health Board structure was under consideration as both the police and fire services had a national rather than local structure.
164



	12.2
	Sickness absence review [Document B12/38]: 


	
	A draft commentary on the proposed sickness absence review changes, to be signed by the Presidents of the Faculty and Society and sent to the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions, had been prepared by David Fox in conjunction with Sian Williams (Faculty) and John East (Society) and circulated to the Board for comment.
165



	
	A number of changes were proposed and Mark Groom offered to send the President a reworked version incorporating the points made and the key messages to be put forward, which were: endorsement of the Frost/Black review; agreement that the proposals would save money; services should be quality assured; and how the Faculty and Society were in a unique position to assist with this; and offering to meet for further discussion to progress matters.
166

ACTION: MRG/OHC




	13
	Constitutional matters


	13.1
	Articles of Association – changes to be put to the AGM [Document B12/39]: a paper setting out some changes to the initial Articles (corrections in relation to the number of co-opted trustees, and classes of registrants to provide for an affiliating Diplomate to be a co-opted Trustee with voting rights rather than with observer status; and a change to the number of co-opted trustees to provide for additional Board places) had been circulated.
167



	
	The Board AGREED to increase the number of co-opted Trustees to five (from four) and that the position of the affiliating Diplomate should be an elected, rather than co-opted, one, taking the number of Trustees to a maximum of 23.
168


	
	Discussion then turned to what constituted a quorum (currently 6 Trustees) and whether this should be amended to add “the majority of whom should be elected Trustees” which was AGREED.
169



	
	A revised version of the Articles of Association, amended to reflect these changes would be circulated to the Trustees.
170

ACTION: FMQ




	
	As any changes to the Articles would take effect only from 23 May, if passed at the Annual General Meeting, the Board AGREED to co-opt Dr Brendan Dooris to the Board for a further year until the Annual General Meeting in May 2013, with the post then being offered for election.
171



	13.2
	Governance Regulations: Frances Quinn said that the next iteration of this document would be circulated to Board members shortly.
172

ACTION: FMQ



	13.3
	Elections and appointments [Document B12/40]: A paper setting out the vacancies for Board members, key and other appointments in 2012 had been circulated.
173


	13.3.1
	Board: the Board noted that:

· there was currently an election for the universally elected member of the Board, four candidates having put themselves forward for the three vacancies, with the ballot count arranged for Friday 20 April;
· Mark Hilditch had been nominated unopposed as the representative of Scotland and would join the Board in May for a three year term until the Annual General Meeting in 2015;
174


	
	The Board noted that there had been one, unopposed, nomination for the trainee representative on the Board, which had been referred to the Executive Committee as the interval between the nominee taking up this role at the 2012 AGM and their estimated CCT date was only 10 days.  The Board ENDORSED the Executive Committee’s view that the nominee was ineligible to stand and AGREED with its recommendation that there should be a minimum time-commitment to the role for nominees, which was set as a minimum of 18 months from appointment to the Board to estimated CCT date.
175

ACTION: FMQ



	Hazem Gallagher-Alagha withdrew from the meeting for consideration of the following matter.



	
	The Board agreed to co-opt Dr Gallagher-Alagha for a further period, until 5 August (estimated CCT date), and to advertise for a successor on the above basis.
176



	Hazem Gallagher-Alagha rejoined the meeting.



	13.3.2
	Key appointments: the Board APPROVED the appointment of:

· Alan Bray as Chief Examiner Part 2 MFOM, for a period of three years from July 2012, when Dr T Hussain would be standing down from this role.
ACTION:ME


· Steve Nimmo as Chief Examiner HAVS for a period of three years, to April 2015.
177
ACTION: ME



	13.3.3
	Other appointments: the Board noted that the Executive Committee, on the recommendation of an appointment panel comprising the Registrar, Chief Executive and a lay Board member, had made the following appointments as short-term representatives:

Dr Martin Tohill FFOM: GMC – Health and Disability in Medical Education and Training Group

Dr Blandina Blackburn FFOM: Academy of Medical Royal Colleges (AoMRC) – 7 day working

Dr Suzanne Lucey MFOM: AoMRC – Obesity

Dr Hamish Paterson MFOM: AoMRC - Remediation

and 

Richard Preece FFOM – AoMRC – Faculty lead for commissioning.
178



	13.4
	Reappointment of Committees of the Board: a document would be circulated to the Board for e-approval.
179

ACTION: FMQ



	14
	Academic items


	14.1
	Report from Academic Dean [Document B12/41]: Professor Palmer spoke to his report, which had been circulated.  This was largely for information and covered the GMC inspection of occupational medicine, a single central deanery for occupational medicine, the e-portfolio, quality lead and consultations.
180


	Rob Thornton joined the meeting for the following item which was taken after Item 3.



	14.2
	Revalidation [Document B12/42]: The President welcomed Rob Thornton, Director of Professional Development, to the meeting for this section covering various aspects relating to revalidation.  A document covering an overview of progress, the revalidation pilot, revalidators as subscribers and provisional costs of providing a Responsible Officer service to Faculty members had been circulated.
181


	14.2.1
	Overview: Nicky Coates presented an overview of progress on: the appointment of a Faculty Responsible Officer (RO) and where this role might lie within the Faculty structure; correspondence with Faculty members and non-affiliating Diplomates about this appointment and access to the Faculty RO; and the formal agreements being drawn up: between the Faculty and each individual doctor wishing to use the Faculty RO; between the Faculty and those companies designated in the RO 2010 regulations but who wished to contract with the Faculty RO; and a service level agreement with the Society, as provider of the preferred quality assured appraisal system.
182



	14.2.2
	Revalidation pilot: Rob Thornton gave a presentation on the revalidation pilot, expanding on the information in his written report to the Board and taking questions from Board members.
183



	14.2.3
	Revalidators as subscribers: Nicky Coates presented the background paper on this new Faculty ‘membership’ category, which addressed the points raised at the January Board meeting and in subsequent discussion by the Executive Committee.  This covered: the legal obligations on the Faculty; the risks and benefits of opening up membership to doctors without Faculty qualifications; the Independent Doctors’ Federation and the service it might provide; the type of service FOM could provide; and the intentions of the Faculties of Pharmaceutical and of Public Health.
184



	
	In the ensuing discussion, there was recognition that, by allowing doctors without Faculty to join the Faculty in order to revalidate, the Faculty would have an opportunity to influence their quality of practice and bring them into the ‘fold’ but some concerns were expressed centring on the standard to which those in this category would revalidate and the perception that the Faculty was lowering the standards of entry.
185



	
	Keith Palmer, who had participated that morning in a meeting with the GMC’s Employer Liaison Adviser (London) to discuss this new GMC service, aimed specifically at supporting and offering advice and guidance to ROs on fitness to practise concerns and other GMC functions, said that the GMC had clarified that the standard for referral would be the same as the fitness to practise standard, and based on Good Medical Practice.  By extension, for occupational medicine this would be Good Occupational Medical Practice (GOMP), a specialty-specific interpretation of the General Medical Council’s Good Medical Practice booklet.
186



	
	It was noted that Good Medical Practice was under review and that the Faculty would need to review GOMP and update this as necessary.
187

ACTION: Executive Committee



	
	On a vote, the Board AGREED (9:2 by those present and eligible to vote) to admit as ‘subscribers (revalidating)’ those doctors without a Faculty qualification, but who spent the majority of their time practising occupational medicine, into the Faculty, for the purpose of revalidation.
188



	14.2.4
	Costs: Nicky Coates took the Board through the draft costings for the Faculty to provide an RO service to members.
189



	
	At this stage, in order for the Faculty RO role to be self funding, an annual fee for a doctor to access this service looked to be in the region of £290.  With the agreement of the Society, the Faculty hoped to be able to offer a ‘package’ to cover appraisal and the RO service.
190



	
	Concerns were expressed about the legal implications, but it was emphasised that the fee would be for the process of revalidation, the RO making a recommendation which the GMC could accept or reject and Nicky Coates assured the Board that the Faculty’s indemnity insurance would cover its RO role.
191



	14.2.5
	General: In response to a query from Keith Palmer as to whether there was separate guidance for medical managers and researchers, Rob Thornton said that the draft guidance for all doctors was non-specific and any individual should be able to interpret them to their own practice.
192



	
	The Board thanked Rob Thornton for the prodigious amount of work he had put into progressing revalidation and particularly the revalidation pilot.
193


	Rob Thornton left the meeting at this point.  May Elphinstone joined the meeting for the following two items



	14.3
	Disability qualification for nurses and allied health professionals [Document B12/43]: A paper setting out a proposal for a disability assessment qualification for nurses and allied health professionals had been circulated and was presented by May Elphinstone.
194



	
	During the ensuing discussion the following points were made:

· Would there be a DWP requirement for those undertaking disability assessments for DWP and for benefit payment to have this qualification?

· Funds should be sought to develop the qualification.
195


	
	The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Executive Committee that further investigation into the feasibility of this qualification should be pursued.
196


	14.4
	Examination regulations – deferrals [Document B12/44]: a paper summarising the proposed changes to the General Faculty Examination Regulations and Appeals Rules regarding deferrals and withdrawals from Faculty examinations, together with revised versions of these documents to reflect the proposed changes had been circulated.
197



	
	The Board APPROVED the proposed changes.
198

ACTION: ME



	May Elphinstone left the meeting at this point



	15
	Aviation medicine [Document B12/45]


	
	A paper had been circulated, setting out progress towards establishment of aviation & space medicine as a recognised specialty and the outcomes from a meeting of Faculty representatives and key aviation medicine specialists.
199


	
	The Board ENDORSED the Faculty’s offer to provide free administrative support in the initial stages, if and when a separate specialty were established, and access to the Responsible Officer service.
200


	
	There was some discussion as to whether aviation medicine might be given some special recognition through representation at Board level.  It was recognised that this was a political move aimed at retaining strong links with aviation medicine, including the Diploma, and the cadre of Faculty members involved in aviation medicine who might otherwise leave.  The Board AGREED in principle that once a co-opted Board place was available this should be for someone representing aviation medicine.  The detail surrounding this role on the Board was remitted to the Executive Committee for further consideration.
201

ACTION: Executive Committee


	16
	Standards and Quality Improvement


	16.1
	SEQOHS quarterly progress report [Document B12/46]: a report from SEQOHS on the numbers of services accredited so far and those working towards accreditation had been circulated.  The Board noted that the Department of Health had invited SEQOHS to apply for extra funding, to help SEQOHS cope with the additional workload involved in achieving the target that 50% of NHS services be accredited by March 2013 and to ensure that its own services were as well prepared as possible for assessment.
202



	
	It was noted that Foundation Trusts, which had a degree of independence from the Department of Health, could choose whether or not to seek accreditation for their OH services.  The view was expressed that it would take a few years for SEQOHS accreditation to filter through as being a standard that those seeking to use OH services should look for in their selection process.
203



	16.2
	Health and Work Development (HWDU) quarterly progress report [Document B12/54]: the HWDU’s quarterly report for January – March 2012, setting out six current work streams and some questions for the Board, had been circulated.
204



	
	The Board AGREED to advertise the three quality improvement projects to members in the newsletter, encouraging them to participate and reminding them that audit counted towards CPD and appraisal.
205


	
	Keith Palmer commended the quality of the work, thoroughness and output in relation to the results of the back pain audit, record keeping audit and patient experience survey.  These identified some learning needs, which might be taken up at conferences.
206

ACTION: NC



	16.3
	Quality Improvement Lead: Nicky Coates reported that this role, which would be an Executive Committee one providing FOM leadership for SEQOHS and HWDU and working closely with the Society, was about to be advertised to the membership.
207



	17
	Conferences and publications [Document B12/47]



	
	An update on the Faculty’s programme of conferences to December 2013 had been circulated together with information about the first of the planned briefing days and on the series of weekly articles being published in Pulse.
208


	
	It was suggested that the professional briefing days might be a vehicle for the learning needs from the HWDU output.
209



	18
	Projects


	18.1
	Health for Healthcare Practitioners: Debbie Cohen and Hamish Paterson had asked to meet with the President to discuss the next steps.
210


	18.2
	Blue light drivers: an update would be circulated after the meeting
211
ACTION: NC



	
	Post meeting note: a draft of the recommendations of this group had been circulated by David Bulpitt to group members and sent to the Faculty on 28 April.




	19
	Reports from Officers


	19.1
	President [Document B12/48]: a summary of the President’s diary of meetings and engagements from the last Board meeting in January November to the next in July had been circulated for information.
212


	19.2
	Chief Executive [Document B12/49]: Nicky Coates’ report had been circulated for information, and covered the following areas: business continuity/disaster planning; Responsible Officer insurance; Healthy Working UK; and the new Faculty website.
213


	
	The Board’s attention was drawn to the low visitor levels to the Healthy Working UK website.
214



	
	The feedback from the Board on the new Faculty website and new arrangements for accessing Board papers was largely positive.  Problems raised would be addressed with the site provider.
215

ACTION: FMQ



	20
	Update on Consultations


	
	A summary of progress with consultations responded to would be circulated after the meeting.
216

ACTION: FMQ


	
	Marjorie Greasley and Ioana Kennedy were currently the Faculty leads for responses to consultations documents.  As Dr Greasley would be leaving the Board in May, the President proposed that if Dr Kennedy were re-elected she continue as the lead with one of the new Board members, and if she were not re-elected then the Board should select one of the new Board members as lead.
217



	21
	Award of Faculty qualifications


	21.1
	MFOM [Document B12/50]: a list was received of those approved, on behalf of the Board, for Membership of the Faculty, since the January 2012 Board meeting.
218


	22
	Ratification of items approved electronically



	
	There were no items which had been approved electronically since the January Board meeting.
219



	23
	Other business


	23.1
	Thanks: on behalf of the Board the President thanked the following for their valuable work for the Faculty as Officers or Board members: Simon Sheard in his six years as Treasurer; Steve Ryder in his three years as the representative of Scotland; Marjorie Greasley in her three years as a universally elected member; Philip McIlroy in his five years on the Board, the latter three as a universally elected member; and Ioana Kennedy for her first term as a universally elected Board member, although it was noted that she was standing for re-election and might return for a second term.
220



	24
	Date of next meeting


	
	This was confirmed as 1100 hours on Wednesday 11 July 2012 at the Faculty of Occupational Medicine, 69-73 Theobalds Road, London, WC1.
221


	Confirmed by:

Chair: _______________________________  on date: ____________________________
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